

REPORT *Published March* 10, 2014 · 16 minute read

The TPP: Who Will Set the Trade Rules for Asia?

Jeff Okun-Kozlowicki

Gabe Horwitz

Vice President for the Economic Program

₩@HorwitzGabe

Asian import markets are set to expand to almost \$10 trillion by 2020. The economic benefits for the rest of the world could be staggering, but it depends on who writes the rules for trade. At this moment, America and like-minded Asia-Pacific countries are negotiating an agreement to set high-standard trade rules. China—now the largest economy in Asia—is penning its own trade rules and seeking signatory nations. The \$10-trillion Asian market is the most obvious prize for this competition, but these competing agreements could also set the tone for the rest of the developing world. Will they choose the U.S. model or the China model for growth?

Asia has experienced remarkable economic growth since the 1990s; goods imports into 12 leading Asia-Pacific economies grew from \$1.77 trillion in 2000 to \$4.37 trillion in 2010. ¹ Yet during this time, the U.S. share of this market fell 43%, representing the biggest decline of any major trading partner with Asia. Imports by these same 12 Asia-Pacific economies are expected to reach \$9.63 trillion by 2020. ² If the U.S. were to reclaim our historical share of these markets, it would increase U.S. exports by almost \$600 billion in 2020 alone—supporting over 3 million jobs. ³ Is this possible? It all depends on the rules for trade.

At this moment, the United States and like-minded countries are seeking to win a high-standard trade agreement that will ensure Asian markets will be open and transparent, and adopt mature labor, environmental, and regulatory standards.

As America and like-minded countries negotiate the Trans-Pacific Partnership agreement (TPP), across the Pacific Ocean, China has a different vision of the right way to do business—and is racing to get there first. In May 2013, China participated in the first round of negotiations on its own regional trade agreement in Asia, the Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership (RCEP). The RCEP

includes all of the TPP countries (except the United States, Chile, and Peru) along with India, South Korea, and several smaller countries.

In this paper, we look at three key elements of China's domestic economic system: exclusion; favoritism; and lower standards for labor and corruption. We examine how they shape China's approach to international trade rules and describe why China's rules would harm U.S. exporters and investors. We also discuss how the U.S. approach would get things right. The choice is up to Congress: are they going to let the United States lead in Asia with high standards for the region...or will they let China set the rules for how business is done?

1. Transparency or Exclusion?

Chinese trade policy closes off markets through hidden discrimination and tricky rules. Foreign exporters, investors, and service providers are routinely kept at bay through screening mechanisms, mandatory joint ventures, requirements to transfer proprietary technologies, and outright bans. In addition, the government often administers regulations in an opaque, discriminatory manner and designs industry standards to favor Chinese companies. In contrast, the United States features transparent, open markets where all businesses know the rules. China's approach would mean that U.S. businesses would be susceptible to discrimination and complete market uncertainty.

Investment

China often protects its domestic enterprises from competition by restricting foreign direct investment (FDI). ⁴ They do this by using screening mechanisms to maintain close control over who gets in: every investment into the country must be reviewed. Chinese government officials have discretion over the outcome of the review, ⁵ and restrict entry "on an ad hoc basis." ⁶ China's trade rules offer no protection against government discrimination during this approval process.

China was rated the most restrictive country for foreign direct investment out of 57 reviewed by the OECD—worse than Saudi Arabia and Indonesia. ⁷

Key industries in China are explicitly off limits to foreign trade and investment in order to restrict competition. For example, foreign manufacturers of automobiles and auto parts can only do business in China through minority-share joint ventures with Chinese companies 8 —unless they want to face 25% tariffs on imported vehicles. 9 In addition, China's regulations create unduly high "thresholds for entry" into key services sectors like banking, ¹⁰ energy, ¹¹ telecommunications, ¹² electronic payments, ¹³ insurance, ¹⁴ express delivery, ¹⁵ legal services, ¹⁶ and online services. ¹⁷ Because investment restrictions are extensive at home, China's trade agreements operate on a "positive list" format, where only the industries on that country's list are open for foreign participation. Unsurprisingly, sectors in which foreign businesses are competitive do not tend to make the list.

U.S. trade agreements, on the other hand, support an open market for investment. They explicitly provide protections for investors that are seeking to establish their investments. ¹⁸ They also operate on a "negative list" format: all industries are open for investment unless exceptions are listed. ¹⁹ The United States takes limited, narrow exceptions and presses its negotiating partners to do the same. Even in excepted areas, governments still have to provide fair and equitable treatment to foreign investors. ²⁰

Regulatory Discrimination

Laws and regulations are created in an opaque way in China.

Trade-related measures are routinely implemented without advance publication ²¹—despite China's World Trade

Organization commitments to publish draft laws in advance

—and they are often constructed to give China flexibility in

applying them. ²² To maintain this system of smoke and mirrors, Chinese trade agreements do not require governments to give businesses the opportunity to comment on new rules and regulations that might affect international trade. ²³

Enforcement is even more problematic. According to a survey of American companies that do business in China, the Chinese government is often stricter with foreign companies in enforcing the rules. ²⁴ Foreign companies also have a harder time than domestic companies in obtaining administrative licenses to sell their products in China, ²⁵ and may face discrimination and bribe requests from Chinese officials during the licensing process. ²⁶

Unlike China, the United States makes laws and regulations in the light of day. Draft legislation in Congress is posted on the Internet for the world to see. The Administrative Procedure Act requires U.S. regulatory agencies to provide the public with at least 30 days to comment on proposed rules and ensures that the final rule cannot become effective until at least 30 days from its publication. ²⁷ U.S. trade agreements require similar openness from trading partners regarding proposed rules, ²⁸ administrative procedures, ²⁹ and the development of standards and technical regulations. ³⁰

Why does it matter?

Closed industries and discriminatory licensing cut U.S. businesses out of China. Even if they get in, opaque regulations leave American companies uncertain and scrambling to comply. Selective enforcement burdens them with scrutiny and delays that their domestic competitors do not face. If China sets the rules for Asia, governments across the region could reverse years of progress toward openness and transparency. U.S. companies would, in turn, face exclusionary economic climates in which they would struggle to export and invest competitively. And then there would be no going back.

2. Fairness or Favoritism?

China helps its state-owned enterprises (SOEs) and domestic companies through preferential treatment. In addition, local and national authorities in China inconsistently enforce antitrust laws, ³¹ often using the law to restrict competition rather than to encourage it. ³² On the other side of the Pacific, the United States works hard to ensure that market power is balanced with fairness and open competition. China's trade rules would mean that U.S. businesses might not be able to compete with favored companies throughout Asia.

SOEs Have it Made

SOEs dominance of the Chinese economy was waning in the 1990s ³³ as the government sold off many SOEs and allowed the growth of private enterprises. Since 2006, however, the government has re-emphasized state-led capitalism and has "formally set aside the core of the economy for SOEs." ³⁴ Reforms have merged and consolidated SOEs to form bigger, stronger companies ³⁵ in key industries. For example, Sinopec and the China National Petroleum Corporation dominate China's oil market, holding 77% of refining capacity and 80% of retail fuel sales. ³⁶ In telecommunications, China Mobile has over 60% of China's mobile phone market. ³⁷ These bulked-up national champions are among the largest companies in the world—and the government has encouraged them to expand abroad. ³⁸

To keep SOEs in the lead, China gives them benefits that are hard to beat: loans at below-market rates, easy license approvals, lower taxes, cheap utilities, cheap or free land, sweetheart deals on government contracts, and direct financial subsidies. ³⁹ If foreign competition threatens despite these advantages, SOEs can often rely on the government to help them fend off competitors through regulatory favoritism. Larger SOEs often have more power than government Ministries because their chairmen are appointed directly by the powerful Central Committee of the Communist Party of China (CCCPC). ⁴⁰ Moreover, it is not

clear whether China's anti-trust laws even apply to SOEs; they may be immune from prosecution. ⁴¹

Freed from competition through carefully-constructed trade barriers, some SOEs use their market power to dominate domestic industries. With artificially-inflated revenues at home, SOEs can afford to "expand overseas more aggressively" than U.S. or Chinese private companies. ⁴² In 2011, SOEs accounted for 80% of China's \$60 billion of outward foreign direct investment. ⁴³ At the other end of the spectrum, other SOEs are "parochial, poorly performing companies" that only stay afloat due to generous loans and subsidies ⁴⁴; these companies distort competition and drain public resources.

China's trade agreements ignore SOEs: they simply do not mention them. SOEs have a "disproportionately strong voice in FTA negotiations," ⁴⁵ so they are interested in ensuring that China's trade rules allow the government to give out favors. Regarding anti-trust laws, China's trade rules do not require countries to have adequate laws and penalties and instead give countries flexibility to pursue anti-trust enforcement selectively. ⁴⁶

In the TPP, the United States is seeking strong standards in this area by setting groundbreaking rules to address fair competition with SOEs. ⁴⁷ The U.S. proposal for TPP text on SOEs has not been made public, but may seek to create "'competitive neutrality' between state-owned enterprises... and private sector companies" ⁴⁸ by limiting governments' capacity for favoritism. In addition, U.S. trade agreements typically set minimum standards for competition laws and authorities ⁴⁹ along with provisions for transparency regarding enforcement and anti-trust exemptions or immunities. ⁵⁰

Private Enterprises Also Favored

Domestic enterprises in China also get preferential treatment. According to the US-China Business Council, the Chinese private sector receives advantages in loans, licensing, taxes, government contracts, regulatory treatment, and other key areas. ⁵¹ In legal services, for example, foreign law firms are not allowed to accompany clients to meetings with government officials in China—only Chinese firms are allowed to do this. ⁵² In other sectors, China has a record of trying to force foreign entities to transfer their intellectual property to Chinese entities, or to force them to create intellectual property in China, in order to access the Chinese market. ⁵³

When new industries emerge, China wants to make sure that domestic companies dominate. The government sometimes makes foreign market entry conditional on transferring proprietary technology to domestic companies ⁵⁴ —which is then theirs to reproduce. In other cases, incentives are enough: as China focused on developing a domestic electric vehicle industry in 2009, it created barriers and benefits that favored domestic companies over foreign manufacturers, ⁵⁵ including "forced technology transfer." ⁵⁶

China's trade rules are built to support this preferential treatment, and they allow ample space for governments to favor domestic private companies. On the other hand, U.S. trade agreements offer robust 'national treatment' requirements that establish a level playing field—and offer remedies for discriminatory treatment. In addition, for over a decade, U.S. trade agreements have included provisions requiring trading partners to strengthen intellectual property rights to bring them closer to U.S standards, and to prohibit technology transfer requirements. ⁵⁷

Why does it matter?

The global trend toward relaxing state control over domestic economies has reversed in the 2000s. ⁵⁸ Developing economies are increasingly eyeing China's economic approach—especially regarding SOEs and government favoritism. ⁵⁹ China's trade rules would encourage governments to subsidize and protect their domestic firms at the expense of open markets and fair competition. If key sectors in Japan, India, Indonesia, and Thailand were reserved

for favored domestic companies, U.S. businesses would not be able to keep up.

21st Century issues: Supply chains, SMEs, e-commerce

Trade agreements are not only about removing tariffs and establishing protections. They also typically include trade facilitation provisions that can bring greater efficiencies to global markets by decreasing the cost and time needed to get goods across borders. The TPP seeks to go beyond basic trade facilitation to develop cooperation on supply chain facilitation; simplified trade for small– and medium–sized enterprises (SMEs); and e–commerce regulations. By smoothing the flow of international trade and by empowering SMEs, the TPP can truly be a "21 st – Century" trade agreement.

3. High or Low Standards for Labor and Corruption?

Chinese environmental problems are well documented—from 16,000 dead pigs in Shanghai rivers to hazardous air pollution throughout the country. ⁶⁰ The environment is not the only area in which China's standards lag: China deals with labor and corruption by sweeping those difficult issues under the rug. China's laws are often not up to international standards, and implementation and enforcement are inconsistent at best—and politically selective at worst. In contrast, the United States mandates good working conditions, outlaws bribery, and seeks to raise the bar for trading partners on these and other critical issues. China's approach would mean that Asian companies would not need to aim high, thus leaving U.S. companies in the dust for doing the right thing.

Labor

China's labor conditions often do not meet basic global norms. ⁶¹ China does not allow workers the freedom of association, as independent unions are banned. ⁶² Strikes are also banned. The All-China Federation of Trade Unions (ACFTU), which is controlled by Communist Party, is the only organization that can legally represent workers' interests. The main purpose of the ACFTU and its local branches is to "prevent work stoppages," ⁶³ which leaves them "generally ineffective" ⁶⁴ in genuinely representing workers' rights.

In areas where China's laws match global norms, enforcement lags perilously behind. Worker safety laws are "inadequately enforced" because China does not devote enough resources enforcing them. ⁶⁵ For example, employing children under 16 is illegal in China, but children can often be found working in electronics manufacturing and numerous other sectors. ⁶⁶ Laws against forced prison labor are also not effectively enforced. ⁶⁷

Chinese companies often promote poor enforcement. To avoid complying with labor laws, domestic companies routinely leverage privileged relationships with government officials and commonly engage in double bookkeeping. ⁶⁸ The 2007 Labor Contract Law has made strides in increasing formal employment, ⁶⁹ but China has a long way to go on labor issues.

China rarely wants to talk about labor standards in diplomatic conversations—and certainly does not include anything meaningful about labor in its trade agreements. ⁷⁰ In contrast, the United States requires trading partners to "adopt and maintain" labor laws and practices that meet international norms, avoid making exceptions on implementation that impact trade or investment, and provide fair access to—and fair treatment in—labor tribunals. ⁷¹

Corruption

China also has a serious corruption problem. A culture of corruption has taken root wherein "people who have good connections...grease the palm of the [government] officials

to get things done." ⁷² Domestic businesses often resort to bribery to ensure their success in investing, acquiring land, getting licenses, and avoiding compliance with the law. The government is known to award contracts based on bribery rather than on commercial criteria. ⁷³ Corruption is particularly entrenched at the local and regional levels.

The Chinese government agrees that corruption is "one of the most serious problems the country faces," which may threaten the Communist Party's long-term viability. ⁷⁴ As such, China is trying hard to push back against corruption. In 2011, China updated its laws on combatting business bribery of foreign public officials to match international standards. China says that over 660,000 officials have been punished for corruption from 2008 to 2013, ⁷⁵ and much of that was before President Xi Jinping and Premier Li Xi Keqiang led a drive against corrupt public officials in 2013.

Despite recent efforts, enforcement is lacking. Implementation of foreign bribery laws and contract bidding regulations has been cloaked in mystery. ⁷⁶ Powerful officials and entities, including SOEs, act "with impunity" ⁷⁷ as courts are unable to enforce corruption judgments against them. The Party selectively chooses which public officials to punish—often on the basis of political tussles within the Party—and is especially reluctant to punish the highest ranks of Party leaders, unless there is a power sturggle within the Communist Party. ⁷⁸

Unsurprisingly, China's trade agreements do not address corruption and bribery. In contrast, the United States makes anti-corruption provisions an important part of its trade agreements. Trading partners are obligated to "adopt and maintain" criminal laws against soliciting bribes as well as offering or giving bribes to domestic or foreign officials. ⁷⁹ They are also obligated to establish "appropriate penalties" and enforcement mechanisms. ⁸⁰ The United States also presses trading partners to improve enforcement per their commitments to multilateral anti-corruption

agreements in the United Nations and Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development.

Why does it matter?

Chinese companies that avoid complying with labor laws cut back on costs because they do not pay adequate wages, create safe work environments, provide overtime, or contribute to social insurance. Under China's lax trade rules on labor issues, less-developed Asian countries may have limited incentives to align their own practices with international norms. U.S. companies that follow the rules would have trouble competing with local companies across Asia that do not.

Corruption is a significant problem in China and in other key Asian markets. Many countries, including Japan, have weak anti-corruption authorities or poor enforcement records. ⁸¹ Companies that bribe local officials in these countries are likely to beat out companies that do not bribe. Due to strong Department of Justice efforts to enforce the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act, ⁸² U.S. companies are unlikely to bribe while doing business abroad. Under China's trade rules, U.S. companies could struggle to compete in Asia even when they offer a better service at a better price.

Conclusion

China's business model is a huge threat to U.S. businesses and should be a huge warning for U.S. policymakers. China's use of discrimination, opacity, and arbitrary and unpredictable business regulations keeps its companies competitive at home—and China's trade rules reflect and promote this approach abroad. If the rest of Asia buys in, U.S. exporters could be left out in the competitive cold, which would mean fewer U.S. exports, dampened U.S. growth, and slower job creation here in America.

But this does not have to be our destiny. By supporting the TPP, policymakers can set the rules in Asia so that the U.S. economy can benefit and thrive. Through the TPP, Congress can establish rules that encourage open markets,

competition, clear and just laws, and fair enforcement. Under these rules, U.S. businesses and workers can succeed based on the quality of their products and services, thereby fueling U.S. economic growth.

Who will get there first, and who will set the rules?
Negotiations on the Regional Comprehensive Economic
Partnership (RCEP)—China's trade agreement for Asia—are scheduled to conclude in 2015. If Congress does not move forward on TPP fast enough, the United States may lose the race.

END NOTES

- 1. Ed Gerwin, "Boatloads of Growth: Recapturing America's Share of Asia-Pacific Trade," Report, Third Way, June 2012, pp. 5-6. Accessed January 2, 2014. Available at: http://www.thirdway.org/subjects/8/publications/536. The economies included are Australia, China, Hong Kong, India, Indonesia, Japan, South Korea, Malaysia, New Zealand, Philippines, Singapore, and Thailand. Figures are in 2010 dollars.
- **2.** <u>Ibid</u>.
- **3.** <u>Ibid</u>.

Â

4. Kyle Sullivan, Joie Ma, and Caitlin Clark, "Revised Catalogue Brings Few Changes to China's Foreign Investment Regime," *China Business Review*, July 1, 2011. Accessed December 15, 2013. Available at:

http://www.chinabusinessreview.com/revised-catalogue-brings-few-changes-to-chinas-foreign-investment-regime/.

- United States, Department of State, Bureau of Economic and Business Affairs, "2013 Investment Climate Statement China," Report, February 2013. Accessed December 21, 2013. Available at: http://www.state.gov/e/eb/rls/othr/ics/2013/204621.htm
- **6.** United States, Office of the U.S. Trade Representative, "2013 Report to Congress on China's WTO Compliance," p. 10. Accessed December 15, 2013. Available at: http://www.ustr.gov/about-us/press-office/press-releases/2013/December/US-Report-to-Congress-on-China-WTO-Compliance.
- 7. "2012 FDI Regulatory Restrictiveness Index," Data Set,
 Organization for Economic Cooperation and
 Development, November 5, 2012. Accessed December 15,
 2013. Available at:
 http://www.oecd.org/investment/fdiindex.htm.
- **8.** United States, Office of the U.S. Trade Representative, "2013 National Trade Estimate Report on Foreign Trade Barriers," 2013, p. 69. Accessed December 15, 2013. Available at: http://www.ustr.gov/about-us/press-office/reports-and-publications/2013/NTE-FTB.
- **9.** <u>Ibid</u>, p. 72.
- **10.** <u>Ibid</u>, p. 69.

Â

- **11.** <u>Ibid</u>, p. 78.
- **12.** <u>Ibid</u>, p. 69.

Â

13. <u>Ibid</u>, p. 83. Â **14.** <u>Ibid</u>, p. 82. Â **15.** <u>Ibid</u>, p. 84. Â **16.** <u>Ibid</u>, p. 90. Â **17.** <u>Ibid</u>, p. 87. Â **18.** "Free Trade Agreement Between the United States of America and the Republic of Korea," 2010, Chapter 11, p. 2. Accessed December 15, 2013. Available at: http://www.ustr.gov/trade-agreements/free-tradeagreements/korus-fta/final-text. **19.** <u>Ibid</u>, p.9. **20.** <u>Ibid</u>. Â 21. "USCBC 2013 China Business Environment Survey Results: Tempered Optimism Continues amid Moderating Growth, Rising Costs, and Persistent Market Barriers," Report, U.S.-China Business Council, October 2013. Accessed December 16, 2013, p. 19. Available at: http://uschina.org/reports/china-businessenvironment-october-8-2013. 22. "2013 National Trade Estimate Report on Foreign Trade

Barriers," pp. 102-103.

- 23. "2013 Report to Congress on China's WTO Compliance,"
 p. 13. Although China has made numerous bilateral
 commitments with the United States to improve its
 practices around publishing draft measures and seeking
 public comment, implementation has been inconsistent.
- **24.** "<u>USCBC 2013 China Business Environment Survey</u>
 <u>Results</u>," p. 17.
- **25.** <u>Ibid</u>, pp.11-12.
- **26.** "2013 National Trade Estimate Report on Foreign Trade Barriers," p. 104.
- **27.** Curtis Copeland, "The Federal Rulemaking Process: An Overview," Report, Congressional Research Service, February 2011, p. 6. Accessed February 10, 2014. Available at: https://opencrs.com/document/RL32240/2011-02-22/.
- **28.** "Free Trade Agreement Between the United States of America and the Republic of Korea," Chapter 21, p. 1.
- **29.** <u>Ibid</u>, p. 2.
- 30. "<u>Free Trade Agreement Between the United States of America and the Republic of Korea</u>,â€☐ Chapter 21, p. 3. Â
- **31.** "2013 National Trade Estimate Report on Foreign Trade Barriers," pp. 100-101.

- **33.** "The State Advances," *Economist*, October 6, 2012.
 Accessed December 18, 2013. Available at:
 http://www.economist.com/node/21564274.
- **34.** United States, U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, "Chinese State-Owned Enterprises and U.S.-China Economic Relations," Testimony by Derek Scissors, March 30, 2011. Accessed December 21, 2013. Available at: http://www.uscc.gov/Hearings/hearing-chinese-state-owned-enterprises-and-us-china-bilateral-investment.
- **35.** Gao Xu, "State-owned enterprises in China: How big are they?" East Asia & Pacific on the rise, Blog, World Bank, January 19, 2010. Accessed December 18, 2013. Available at: https://blogs.worldbank.org/eastasiapacific/state-owned-enterprises-in-china-how-big-are-they.
- **36.** Tim Daiss, "Is it Time for China's Oil Monopoly to See its First Crack?" *Energy Tribune*, October 7, 2013. Accessed January 13, 2014. Available at:

 http://www.energytribune.com/79386/is-it-time-for-chinas-oil-monopoly-to-see-its-first-crack.
- **37.** "Global mobile statistics 2013 Part A: Mobile subscribers; handset market share; mobile operators," mobiThinking, December 2013. Accessed January 13, 2014. Available at: http://mobithinking.com/mobile-marketing-tools/latest-mobile-stats/a.

- **38.** Michael Schuman, "Are China's Big State Companies a Big Problem for the Global Economy?" *Time*, February 15, 2012. Accessed December 18, 2013. Available at: http://business.time.com/2012/02/15/are-chinas-big-state-companies-a-big-problem-for-the-global-economy/.
- **39.** "USCBC 2013 China Business Environment Survey Results," pp. 10–12.
- **40.** Guoyou Song and Wen Jin Yuan, "China's Free Trade Agreement Strategies," *The Washington Quarterly*, Fall 2012, p. 115. Accessed December 1, 2013. Available at: http://csis.org/publication/twq-chinas-free-trade-agreement-strategies-fall-2012.
- **41.** "2013 National Trade Estimate Report on Foreign Trade Barriers," pp. 100-101.
- **42.** Schuman.
- **43.** Eve Cary, "Reforming China's State-Owned Enterprises," *The Diplomat*, June 19, 2013. Accessed December 21, 2013. Available at:

 http://thediplomat.com/2013/06/reforming-chinas-state-owned-enterprises/.
- **44.** Andrew Matson, "The SOE Irritant in U.S.-China Relations", *The Wall Street Journal*, July 7, 2013. Accessed December 18, 2013. Available at: http://online.wsj.com/news/articles/SB100014241278873 23368704578591241796640654.
- **45.** <u>Song and Yuan</u>, p. 116.

Property, "Free Trade Agreement Between the Swiss Confederation and the People's Republic of China," Agreement, July 6, 2013, p. 59. Accessed December 1, 2013. Available at:

https://www.ige.ch/fileadmin/user_upload/Juristische_Infos/e/Switzerland_China_FTA_Main_Agreement.pdf

The Competition chapter in the 2013 China-Switzerland free trade agreement directs countries to "apply their respective competition laws" to anti-competitive practices.

- **47.** "U.S. Clarifies Treatment Of Sovereign Wealth Fund Investment In TPP," World Trade Online, September 20, 2012. Accessed January 2, 2014. Available at:

 http://insidetrade.com/Inside-Trade-General/Public-Content-World-Trade-Online/us-clarifies-treatment-of-sovereign-wealth-fund-investment-in-tpp/menu-id-896.html.
- 48. "U.S. Trade Officials Soon to Release Proposed Rules on SOEs," E-Alert, Covington & Burling, October 18, 2011.

 Accessed December 21, 2013. Available at:

 <a href="http://www.cov.com/files/Publication/9fbc7593-4139-456e-937e-cb243931495a/Presentation/PublicationAttachment/66676520-a51d-4b72-b11f-d3cd003dec7c/U.S.%20Trade%20Officials%20Soon%20to%20Release%20Proposed%20Rules%20on%20SOEs.pdf.
- **49.** "Free Trade Agreement Between the United States of America and the Republic of Korea," Chapter 16, p. 1.
- **50.** <u>Ibid</u>, p.3.

- **51.** "USCBC 2013 China Business Environment Survey Results," p. 10.
- **52.** <u>Ibid</u>.
- **53.** United States, Chamber of Commerce, "Charting the Course: GIPC International IP Index," Report, Global Intellectual Property Center, January 2014, p. 62.

 Accessed February 10, 2014. Available at:

 http://www.theglobalipcenter.com/charting-the-course-the-gipc-international-ip-index-2nd-edition/.
- **54.** "2013 Report to Congress on China's WTO Compliance," p. 3.
- **55.** "2013 National Trade Estimate Report on Foreign Trade Barriers," p. 69.
- **56.** "2013 Report to Congress on China's WTO Compliance," p. 10.
- **57.** United States, Office of the U.S. Trade Representative, "2012 U.S. Model Bilateral Investment Treaty," Treaty Text, 2012, p. 11. Accessed December 30, 2013. Available at: http://www.ustr.gov/sites/default/files/BIT%20text%20

for%20ACIEP%20Meeting.pdf.

58. Sunita Kikeri and Aishetu Fatima Kolo, "Privatization: Trends and Recent Developments," Working Paper, World Bank, November 2005, pp. 1-3. Accessed December 21, 2013. Available at: http://elibrary.worldbank.org/doi/book/10.1596/1813-9450-3765.

- **59.** "The Rise of State Capitalism," *Economist*, January 21, 2013. Accessed December 21, 2013. Available at: http://www.economist.com/node/21543160.
- **60.** Edward Wong, "Cost of Environmental Damage in China Growing Rapidly Amid Industrialization," *The New York Times*, March 29, 2013. Accessed February 10, 2014.

 Available at:
 http://www.nytimes.com/2013/03/30/world/asia/cost-of-environmental-degradation-in-china-is-growing.html.
- 61. "Labour," United Nations Global Compact. Accessed December 22, 2013. Available at: http://www.unglobalcompact.org/issues/labour/. The International Labor Organization's Declaration on Fundamental Principles and Rights at Work, adopted in 1998, highlights basic global norms for labor: offering freedom of association and collective bargaining; eliminating forced labor; abolishing child labor; and eliminating employment discrimination.
- **62.** United States, Department of State, Bureau of Democracy, Human Rights, and Labor, "Country Reports on Human Rights Practices for 2012: China (includes Tibet, Hong Kong, and Macau)," 2012, p. 71. Accessed December 16, 2013. Available at:

 http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/humanrightsreport/index.htm#wrapper.
- **63.** Yin Lily Zheng, "It's Not What Is On Paper, But What Is In Practice: China's New Labor Contract Law And The Enforcement Problem," Washington University Global Studies Law Review, Volume 8:595, 2009, p. 609. Accessed December 16, 2013. Available at: http://digitalcommons.law.wustl.edu/globalstudies/vol8/iss3/7/.

- **64.** "Country Reports on Human Rights Practices for 2012: China (includes Tibet, Hong Kong, and Macau)," p. 72.
- **65.** <u>Ibid</u>, p. 80.
- **66.** <u>Ibid</u>, p. 78.

Â

- **67.** "2013 National Trade Estimate Report on Foreign Trade Barriers," p. 105.
- **68.** Zheng, p. 602.
- **69.** Mary Gallagher, John Giles, Albert Park, and Meiyan Wang, "China's 2008 Labor Law: Implementations and Implications for China's Workers," Working Paper, World Bank, July 2013, pp. 12-13. Accessed December 16, 2013. Available at: http://elibrary.worldbank.org/doi/book/10.1596/1813-9450-6542.
- Processed December 22, 2013. Available at:

 http://www.seco.admin.ch/themen/00513/00515/01330/0515/index.html. The 2013 China-Switzerland trade agreement includes a side document on labor that directs the governments to improve labor practices "in line with their national labor policy objectives." In practice this seems to allow governments to keep doing what they are already doing.

- 71. "Free Trade Agreement Between the United States of America and the Republic of Korea," Chapter 19, pp. 1-2.
- **72.** Lijia Shang, Willy Lam, and Benjamin Lim, Interview by Kristie Lu Stout, On China, CNN, October 15, 2013.

 Accessed December 22, 2013. Available at:

 http://www.cnn.com/2013/10/15/world/asia/on-china-episode-13-transcript/.
- **73.** "2013 National Trade Estimate Report on Foreign Trade Barriers," p. 106.
- **74.** <u>Ibid</u>, p. 105.
- **75.** <u>Ibid</u>, p. 106.

Â

76. <u>Ibid</u>.

Â

- **77.** "Country Reports on Human Rights Practices for 2012: China (includes Tibet, Hong Kong, and Macau)," p. 48.
- **78.** William Wan and Simon Denyer, "Chinese vice minister under investigation by Communist Party in anticorruption campaign," *The Washington Post*, December 20, 2013. Accessed December 22, 2013. Available at: http://www.washingtonpost.com/world/chinese-vice-minister-under-investigation-by-communist-party-in-anti-corruption-campaign/2013/12/20/fa639cfc-6996-11e3-ae56-22de072140a2_story.html.
- **79.** "Free Trade Agreement Between the United States of America and the Republic of Korea," Chapter 21, p. 3.

- **A Guide to Anti-Corruption Legislation in Asia-Pacific," Client Briefing, Clifford Chance, Asia Pacific Anti-Corruption Group, 2013. Accessed December 30, 2013. Available at:
 http://www.cliffordchance.com/publicationviews/publications/2012/03/a_guide_to_anti-corruptionlegislationinasi.html.
- 82. Thomas O. Gorman, "The Impact of FCPA Enforcement,"
 Blog, FCPA Law Blog, Lexis Nexis Legal Newsroom
 Corporate, June 11, 2012. Accessed December 30, 2013.
 Available at:
 http://www.lexisnexis.com/legalnewsroom/corporate/b/fcpa-compliance/archive/2012/06/11/the-impact-of-fcpa-enforcement.aspx.